11 April 2003

The Secretary
Senate Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade References Committee
Suite S1.57
Parliament House
CANBERRA ACT 2600 


By email: fadt.sen@aph.gov.au 

Dear Sir/Madam

I am writing in regard to your Committee’s inquiry into the issues for Australia in the negotiation of a Free Trade Agreement (FTA) with the United States of America.

The National Farmers’ Federation, as the peak body representing the interests of Australia farmers, welcomes the opportunity to provide comment on this important matter.

On 15 January 2003, NFF submitted to the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) its views on the Free Trade Agreement (FTA) with the US.

In the submission NFF explained that agriculture must be the key element of the FTA process and its outcome.  NFF strongly advocated that an agreement advantageous to the farm sector should be the highest priority in terms of measurable economic value attributed to a US FTA.

NFF will strenuously and publicly oppose any approach, and outcome, which compromises the interests of Australian agriculture.

NFF strongly believes that the US FTA needs to add to and not distract from Australia’s priority efforts to progress world agricultural trade liberalisation through the World Trade Organisation.  This means that the sensitive issue of agriculture must be comprehensively addressed.

NFF seeks the immediate elimination of tariffs and tariff rate quotas on agricultural and food exports to the US on the conclusion and ratification of the FTA, currently expected in late 2004.  Security of this access, as it relates to the use of safeguards by the US, is also very important for Australian agricultural industries.

The issue of quarantine has been raised by the US.  NFF believes Australia must maintain its science-based approach to quarantine risk.  Quarantine disputes must be settled under the WTO SPS Agreement.

NFF is aware that broader issues of discussion within an FTA negotiation have the potential to impact on agriculture, for example:

1. Environment:  NFF is concerned to see no additional pressure on agriculture through US FTA initiated environmental activity.

2. Investment:  Australia has to recognise the value of increased US investment in Australia but without diminishing its ability to assess proposals in certain areas.

3. Competition policy:  Australia has to take steps to inform the US about differences in its approach to competition policy and law from US anti-trust laws.  NFF is concerned about the impact of an FTA on agricultural marketing organisations.

In this regard, NFF will be monitoring progress across all negotiating groups, not only agriculture.

For your Committee’s information, NFF has established an expertise based US FTA Working Group, including representatives from, inter alia, the red meat, dairy, grain, horticulture, wool, pork, sugar and rice industries, to work on the FTA process.  This Working Group has had consultations with DFAT and AFFA officials in regard to the FTA.
I would be more than happy to discuss NFF’s position regarding the FTA in more detail at any time and NFF would welcome the opportunity to appear in front of your Committee if required.

Yours sincerely

BEN FARGHER

Senior Policy Manager - Trade
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